
 



2 
 

 
C



3 
 

Mr. Townsend discussed formative assessment specific to the Tenure, Promotion and Reappointment 
process. Mr. Townsend provided an update on professional development initiatives at WCU which have 
focused on leadership development, business process improvement, competency based and skill 
development, and regulatory and safety compliance. Mr. Townsend provided an update on goals for the 
Career and Professional Development Center. 
 
Mr. Townsend reviewed highlights of the fall 2015 census data.  A major highlight is an 80% retention 
rate, an increase of 2.2% over the past two years.  Much of this success is attributed to the partnership 
between Academic Affairs and Student Affairs. 
 
REPORT OF THE ADMINISTRATION, GOVERNANCE, AND TRUSTEESHIP COMMITTEE 
Mrs. Kaemmerling moved on behalf of the committee to approve the proposed amendment to the 
Board of Trustees bylaws. The motion was approved unanimously. (ON FILE WITH MINUTES 
MATERIALS TAB D-2) 
 
Mrs. Kaemmerling mentioned the Comprehensive Fundraising Campaign and provided information on 
fundraising efforts, goals and success stories of the October Leadership Summit. 
 
Mr. Henderson updated the Board on the Student Government Association. (SGA REPORT ON FILE WITH 
MINUTES MATE(ITHGIA)14LS  
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by January 31 of the subject academic year. The motion was approved unanimously. (ON FILE WITH 
MINUTES MATERIALS IN TAB E-2) 
 
Mr. Drake moved on behalf of the committee to approve the demolition of Faculty Apartments. The 
State Property Office requires that the disposition of real property be submitted for review and approval 
by the Department of Administration, and that before submitting the action to them that the governing 
board for the state agency first approve the disposition. The planned development of parking facilities 
on the west side of NC 107 at Little Savannah Road will require the demolition of the former faculty 
apartments located on the site. This will be done as part of the parking construction project approved by 
the Board of Governors at their May 21, 2015 meeting. The motion was approved unanimously. (ON 
FILE WITH MINUTES MATERIALS IN TAB E-3) 
 
Mr. Drake moved on behalf of the committee to approve changes to tuition and fees which includes 
proposed fee increases and changes for the 2016-17 Academic year. In addition to the 3% increase in 
tuition base rates previously approved by this Board and by the Board of Governors, additional increases  
include an increase of $10 in the Book Rental Fee to a new rate of $290; an increase in the Residential 
Room Rate Schedule as presented, representing an average increase of approximately 9% and also 
establishing a new Noble Hall room rate; an increase in the Meal Plan Rate Schedule as presented, 
representing an increase of approximately 4% on available meal plan options; and postponement of the 
previously approved increases in the Transportation Fee and in Parking Rates for the 2016-17 year. The 
motion was approved unanimously. (ON FILE WITH MINUTES MATERIALS IN TAB E4-A, E4-B, AND E4-C) 
 
Mr. Drake reported that Internal Audit has completed all follow up work related to petty cash and 
information technology fixed assets. Internal Audit has also issued two drafts, one for the review of 
Safety Training and one for the examination of Networking Closets. Final reports are pending. Internal 
Audit has been working very closely with the new Compliance Officer as he moves through his 
Enterprise Risk Management analysis. 
 
Mr. Drake gave a budget update. A recurring budget reduction of $703k was allocated to WCU but 
enrollment growth funding was provided.  State employees received a $750 one-time bonus. 
 
Mr. Drake provided the board with a status report on several projects on campus including emergency 
temporary Steam Plant equipment, steam line distribution work at Hinds University Center, on-going 
renovations to HFR building, new surface parking projects at Little Savannah Road (Faculty Apartments 
site), and roof replacement projects at Coulter, Ramsey Activity Center, Hinds University Center, and 
Madison. He also reported on sustainability projects including Electron Garden on the Green (EGG), a 
student driven project involving solar panels. He also reported on the larger projects including the 
Brown building renovation, Noble Hall, the Medical Office Building and the Natural Sciences building. 
 
COMMENTS FROM THE FACULTY SENATE CHAIR 




